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Project Abstract:  One of the challenges in managing grasslands and other resources is that there 
is often disagreement about how to best manage these resources given differing contexts. There 
typically is not one “correct” way to view the resources.  Rather, one’s perspective about the 
current condition and appropriate reference conditions may vary widely depending on the focus and 
background of the expert.  For example, an appropriate reference condition for grasslands may vary 
depending on whether the emphasis is on biodiversity, ecosystem functioning, historical context, 
rare species, etc.  This variation in perspective has caused considerable frustration for park 
managers whose job requires deciding the appropriate emphasis for a given park.  Consequently, this 
project attempts to gain a better understanding by using a team approach whose members come from 
differing, but related and appropriate, backgrounds. The resulting information will be incorporated 
into a Natural Resources Condition Assessment being conducted for each of the three park units. 
 
The University of Colorado (CU) shall, in conjunction with SOPN and NPS park staff, visit each of 
the three parks (LIBI, SAND, and WABA) to conduct an assessment of the current grassland condition, 
as well as participate as part of a team to evaluate potential reference conditions for grasslands 
given the particular contexts of the park (e.g., cultural landscape).   
 
The assessment of current condition will use the qualitative indicators presented in Technical 
Reference 1734-6 (Pellent et al. 2005) (available online at 
http://www.blm.gov/nstc/library/techref.htm) as an initial foundation for the assessment.  However, 
the partner may choose to modify these indicators or adapt alternative indicators should the 
situation warrant for a given park, and in consultation with other members of the assessment team.   
 
Reference conditions will include the key attributes used in making the assessment of current 
conditions, as well as processes such as appropriate fire regimes, that might influence the 
condition of grasslands.  The CU will prepare a report summarizing the conclusions of both the 
assessment of current conditions as well as potential reference conditions, paying particular 
attention to areas where there is consensus among experts (which can be incorporated in park 
management or planning), and where there is disagreement, indicating the need for additional 
learning. 
 
CU will also be asked to review the grassland section of the Natural Resources Condition Assessment 
for each of the three park units to ensure that the information derived from this effort has been 
fairly and accurately presented. 
 
 
Outcomes with Completion Dates: Reports will be completed as soon as possible after each park visit 
and no later than 30 September, 2013. 
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